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I.

Quebec Native Women would like to state first and foremost that the objectives of strengthening accountability and increasing transparency reflected in Bill C-2, The Federal Accountability Act, are laudable ones. Aboriginal peoples also seek these objectives for their communities. More than any other stakeholder, First Nations people are the ones who benefit most directly from communities that are managed efficiently and openly. Conversely, they are also the people most detrimentally affected when communities are not managed in this way.
 Furthermore, the most vulnerable groups in our society are our women and children. We therefore support the principles embodied in the proposed Act. However, our brothers at the Assembly of First Nations have been working with the Auditor General for some time in order to build further safeguards in our communities and establish a First Nations Ombudsman and Auditor General. It is therefore regrettable that the proposed legislation ignores these efforts. We cannot help but feel that underlying this reluctance to support Aboriginal efforts at accountability is a lack of belief in our capacity to achieve this, as well as a disregard for the importance of culturally appropriate governance frameworks for our people. Accountability is a much broader concept than merely ensuring the books are balanced. It should be integrated into every aspect of governance and cultural knowledge is therefore essential.

We would also like to take this opportunity to comment on the negative stereotyping of Aboriginal peoples as corrupt and inept when it comes to governing their communities. For example, the Canadian Taxpayers Federation often makes comments such as: 

“Across Canada, Indians live under corrupt and often repressive band regimes that spend tax money with reckless abandon, ensuring lavish lifestyles for Indian politicians while common band members languish in third world conditions.”
  

This kind of rhetoric, which is presented as fact, reflects the kind of generalization regarding Aboriginal peoples, which has now become accepted without question by much of mainstream society. Unfortunately this prejudicial depiction of Aboriginal peoples is merely the latest in a long line of stereotypes held by Canadian citizens over the past several centuries. We feel that it is necessary to comment on these negative misrepresentations of our people as they perpetuate the stereotype of native “inferiority”. We also feel that it is important to encourage dialogue on these issues in the spirit of openness, communication, and mutual understanding. We also acknowledge that First Nations communities, like any other government, have been susceptible to improper practices and abuses of power. Quebec Native Women would like to emphasize, however, that not all Aboriginal leadership is corrupt, and it is time for the Canadian public to become more aware of the positive developments in our communities. The one-sided depiction of our peoples compromises our relationship with both the government and the public, as they are disrespectful and hurtful. If such negative stereotyping did not exist, perhaps both the Canadian government and Canadian citizens would be more supportive of our own efforts to develop culturally appropriate governance structures. In addition, the Canadian public would likely be more sympathetic and concerned about the abject poverty and third-world living conditions of many Aboriginal peoples if they were not under the false impression that it is self-inflicted.


In fact, the government of Canada has to assume their role in the gap in the overall standard of living of Aboriginal peoples. Quebec Native Women is confident that the previous reports of the Auditor General would only be further supported if the Auditor General were given broader powers under the proposed legislation. Moreover, the Canadian government continues to receive a failing grade from the Auditor General year after year in its work with Aboriginal peoples. As the Auditor General points out, the reporting procedures to which First Nations are subjected are riddled with inefficiencies and redundancies. First Nations communities have to submit three reports per week on average, a number that is disproportionately high given the sums of money involved. Despite the recommendations of the Auditor General, Indian and Northern Affairs Canada (INAC) has not reduced the amount of these cumbersome procedures. Furthermore, First Nations communities must already submit their independent audits annually, and 98% of these communities meet these requirements. In addition to the aforementioned stereotypes and burdensome bureaucratic requirements, First Nations people must suffer the additional insult of knowing that most of the reports they submit to INAC go unread.
 Before Canada increases its access to First Nations financial information, the logical first step would be for it to read the information that First Nations people must already work so hard to provide to Canada. Given Canada’s lack of progress regarding the recommendations regarding First Nations peoples, one may ask if whether the proposed expanded role of the Auditor General will even benefit First Nations people. 

II.
Another issue with Bill C-2 is that fact that effectively discriminates against non-self-governing First Nations communities. There exists a double standard, as the legislation does not give similar power to audit municipalities, provinces or self-governing First Nations communities. We understand that these other institutions are not affected due to jurisdictional restraints imposed by the Constitution Act, 1867. However, according to our inherent right to self-government under s.35 of the Constitution Act, 1982, Canada has had a government-to-government relationship with First Nations.
 This inherent right applies equally to all First Nations people regardless of whether they have entered into a self-government agreement or not. In other words, non-self-governing First Nations communities deserve the same arrangement as other levels of government in Canada. Furthermore, as First Nations peoples have been working together to develop an Aboriginal Auditor General and Ombudsman, the government of Canada should respect these efforts and allow us to work together. Aboriginal peoples living in Canada have already been subjected to enough different legal regimes. This only serves to further fragment Aboriginal organizations and undermine our efforts towards self-sufficiency and self-determination.

III.

In closing, First Nations are committed to transparency and openness and have been working on standardizing these processes in First Nations communities. Thus, we all want accountability. How it is achieved, however, is another question. First Nations people have been striving to develop their own accountability standards. By developing this legislation, the Conservative government has chosen to ignore these efforts by including non-self-governing communities in their legislation. Quebec Native Women would also like to add that the legislative process is not consultation. A higher standard of consultation is required when the government of Canada wishes to impose laws on First Nations peoples. Moreover, consultation is not an invitation to comment on a process that has already taken place. In addition, it is not merely an invitation to a small number of people at the 11th hour. The unilateral approach used in the development of this legislation represents an infringement of our right to self-government and the imposition of legislation in this manner will undo years of nation building and collaboration. The relationship between the government of Canada and Aboriginal peoples should be well beyond the era of paternalism. Our relationship should be based on joint collaborative policy development, which builds trust and inspires confidence on behalf of all parties. As our past successes demonstrate, the success of a First Nations institution is largely determined by the involvement of our people in the creation of those institutions. 

IV.

Quebec Native Women therefore makes the following five recommendations:

1. That the Government of Canada streamline the existing reporting requirements of First Nations communities in order to make them more efficient and less burdensome as per the previous recommendations of the Auditor General of Canada

2. That the Government of Canada take efforts to reduce the bureaucracy of INAC so that more of the budget allocated to Aboriginal peoples actually reaches Aboriginal peoples living on and off-reserve.

3. That the Government of Canada support the existing efforts of Aboriginal peoples in building accountability frameworks and developing the position of an Aboriginal Auditor General and Ombudsperson.

4. That the process of developing the role of an Aboriginal Auditor General and Ombudsperson include equitable representation of Aboriginal Women.

5. That Canada remove the provision in Bill C-2 that expands the Auditor General’s powers and access to information of non-self-governing communities.

� The underlying assumption under Bill C-2 is that Canadian taxpayers have a right to follow their money. The media also emphasizes how this money represents their tax dollars and even characterizes it as “aid.” However, we would like to draw attention to the perspective of Aboriginal people regarding these transfers of money. Aboriginal people understand their financial arrangements within the context of the historical relationship between Canada and First Nations, and the rights Canada and First Nations obtained by making agreements and signing treaties. Canada must honour its obligations to Aboriginal peoples. When it is doing so, however, it must also ensure that the Canadian public understands that it is honouring an fiduciary obligation between governments. When money is transferred to First Nations peoples, it is not a “hand-out” based on the generosity of the Canadian government. Thus when First Nations receive financial transfers it fulfils this obligation and ceases to become the property of Canada.


� http://www.taxpayer.com


� Report of the Auditor General of Canada to the House of Commons. December, 2002. Chapter 1.


� The Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples concluded the following: “Canada’s future development must be guided by the fact that there are three orders of government in this country: Aboriginal, provincial and federal.” (Volume 2, Chapter 3)
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